
	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL



	17 May 2010


	(2.00pm –  4.45pm)

 

	MINUTES



	Chair


	Mr Gore

	Present


	Mr Balch, Mr Barnard, Mr Boyle, Mr Cornes, Dr Cox, Lord Currie, Mrs Edey, Ms Evans, Mr Gray, Professor Henson, Professor Hulme, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara, Mr Mehmet, Professor Riordan, Dr Schulze, Professor Schurer, Ms Stamp Ms Stevens, Mr Tolhurst, Dr Wood

 

	Apologies


	Mrs Garbutt, Professor Nicol, Mrs Regal

	Secretary


	Dr Rich

	In attendance


	Dr Campbell, Mr Connolly, Ms Grinter, Mr Nightingale, Professor Temple

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	Reported
	The Chair welcomed Ms Dee Evans to her first Council meeting and announced that her biographical details had been circulated to Council members.  
Mrs Garbutt was unable to attend the meeting due to urgent work-related matters.  This would have been Mrs Garbutt’s last Council meeting as she was taking up a new post as Chief Executive Officer for Health and Social Care for the States of Jersey from the beginning of June.  Mrs Garbutt had been an external member of Council from 1 October 2005.  


	 57/10 
 58/10


	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	No items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the agenda.


	 59/10

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	No one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.


	 60/10

	MINUTES (C/10/12)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 22 February 2010.


	 61/10 

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	Reported
Noted
	There was one matter arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 22 February 2010.  This concerned the Meadows project (C/10/04). The Chair of Council had requested that the Students’ Union be consulted and given a better understanding of the Meadows project and the Director of Finance was asked to take this forward.  
The Director of Finance had invited representatives from the Students’ Union to a meeting to discuss the Meadows project and the necessary assurances were given. A meeting had also taken place with University staff.

	 62/10
 63/10

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/10/13)



	Reported
Noted


	In addition to his written report, the Vice-Chancellor commented on three recent and substantive items. 
i) Formation of a new coalition Government (between the Conservatives and the Liberal Democrats)
Higher education would remain in the Department of Business, which was headed by Dr Vince Cable, Secretary of State for Business, and would fall under Mr David Willetts, the Minister for Universities and Science.
ii) Emergency budget
That an emergency budget would take place on 22 June 2010 and £6 billion of cuts would take effect within the current government financial year.  It was explained that the Government’s financial year crossed over the funding cycle for universities and any funding cuts announced in June might also affect universities in 2010/11.
An announcement was expected on Government spending plans next week.  The University would need to review its financial position, once the extent of the cuts became clear.

iii) Pay and pensions
No agreement had been reached between the University and College Union (UCU) and the employers, who were represented in negotiations by the Employers Pensions Forum (EPF).  Two sets of proposals were currently being considered, one from the EPF, the other one from UCU.  The employers’ position was to retain the final salary pension scheme for all existing USS members with the introduction of a career average revalued earning scheme (CARE) for new members.  The normal pension age would be set at age 65, and arrangements put in place for staff currently nearing retirement.  There would also be an increase of employee contributions from 6.35% to 7.5%.  Employers were presently contributing 16% to the pension scheme, which was more than the guidelines of 14% for private schemes.
It was thought that if the sector could not agree then the Government would most likely impose a settlement, which would not necessarily be to the sector’s benefit.

That UCU had not consulted with non-UCU members before taking its formal position.  

	 64/10
 65/10
 66/10
 67/10
 68/10
 69/10
 70/10
 71/10

	HEFCE GRANT 2010-11 (C/10/14)


	Reported
Noted
	The grant letter had been issued in March 2010 and contained a number of positive features for the University, including an increase in the total teaching (‘T’) grant of 4%, the highest increase in ‘T’ grant in the Russell and 1994 Group of institutions.  The University was not subject to any financial penalties for over-recruitment
The University’s research grant was down by 2.8%, which was the largest reduction in the Russell and 1994 Group of research intensive universities following the research assessment exercise in 2008.
There may be further reductions to the HEFCE block grant from the Government in the near future.

The contents of the letter.

	 72/10
 73/10
 74/10
 75/10


	FINANCE MONITOR (2nd update) (C/10/15)


	Reported
Noted

	This was the second budget update for the year, and had been submitted to the Finance and Strategy Committee in April, but since then the financial landscape had changed.
The current Finance Monitor was predicting a surplus for the current year of £4.6m, representing 3.3% of turnover and reflecting a low staff cost ratio of 55% of turnover; four years ago this ratio was almost 63%.
In the later years forecasts various assumptions had been factored in, including: a pay award of 1% for this August and 2.5% thereafter; a 1% rise in National Insurance from April next year, which was now not going to happen.  
An estimate had been made of the University’s share of the £600m cuts over the next two years, which was assumed to be £3m (or 0.5% of the total) in 2011/12 and 2012/13.  This was an educated guess at the time, as the cuts may commence earlier than had been assumed.
The current financial model took no account of the outcomes that would arise from Lord Browne’s review, which would not be known until the autumn, or any changes to pensions.

The July budget to Council would be an interim budget, while planning continued over the summer period to present an emergency budget to Council in September 2010.  Following the Government’s emergency budget there would probably be a new grant letter from HEFCE.
The savings exercise had proved helpful in controlling recurrent costs, but this would mean that further staff savings would be harder to achieve in future.

That the University had a number of hurdles to contend with.  The first was the announcement to made by the Government about spending cuts for 2010/11, the second was the emergency budget on 22 June, and the cost pressures that would entail, the third was grant income beyond 2010/11, the fourth was the outcome of Lord Browne’s review of higher education funding and student finance, which would be known in the autumn.  It was suggested that the University could not wait until all four outcomes were known.  There was a fifth hurdle, the creation by the Chancellor of the new Office for Budget Responsibility, which would have the final say on growth figures in Government spending plans.  All of the above events could have an impact on University funding.

There was a decline in commercial services income, due to low occupancy of the Southend student residences in the short term, but full occupancy was expected within the next two years.  

Staff costs, which had gone down to 55% were expected to increase in the later year forecasts, and this was explained as a function of lower projected income growth and student numbers verses inherent costs such as pay awards, for example.  The Director of Finance pointed out that the University had a history of being conservative with its income projections and over estimating costs.  

That other universities were in a similar position to the University of Essex, and  all assumptions underpinning the Finance Monitor would be revisited including pay.

That the Budget Review Group had considered some of these issues beforehand, and if the University did not achieve the necessary student numbers it could quickly formulate and implement plans over the summer. 

Council was reassured to know that the University would be considering a number of alternative plans.

That Finance and Strategy Committee had recommended that the University should continue to plan to maintain its medium term objective of achieving a surplus of 3.5% of total income and that on this basis, once the state of the public finances was known, along with the outcomes of the USS review and the Lord Browne report, it should plan accordingly.
	 76/10
 77/10
 78/10
 79/10
 80/10
 81/10
 82/10
 83/10
 84/10
 85/10
 86/10
87/10
88/10
 89/10


	CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN: PROGRESS REPORT (C/10/16)



	Reported
Noted


	This agenda item was taken with the Finance and Strategy Committee report to Council dated 12 April 2010 (C/10/18).  
Work on Square 2 would be completed very shortly.  The delay to the project had been caused by adverse weather conditions over a number of weeks. 
University Square, Southend would be completed by September 2010.  The Learning Centre (conversion of the Boiler House) would be completed by autumn 2010.  

Students in university accommodation at Colchester had received a rent rebate for the disruption caused as a result of the works associated with the conversion of the Boiler House.  
That the initial financial envelope of £7.5m for the Wivenhoe House Hotel which consisted of £5m from the Edge Foundation and £2.5m from the University was not sufficient to deliver the project and further work was required in order to deliver the basic package and conference facilities at an additional cost of £1m.  
That not to include conference facilities in the Wivenhoe House project would be a mistake.  
That the Estate Management Section had a history of delivering major projects on time and on budget and the initial budget of £10m set by the Edge Foundation, which the University was taking forward had been value engineered down to £5m-£6m.

There was now cost certainty with this development.

Lord Baker, Chair of the Edge Foundation, would be visiting the University very shortly to look at Wivenhoe House as the home of the Edge Hotel School.

That the increase in the budget for University Square Southend was to accommodate an increase in VAT and changes to the project specification post Council approval. 
That three major developments would come to Council over the next six to twelve months: proposals for a new University Student Centre/Library Extension, the library at Southend and a new building for the Essex Business School.

That the Finance and Strategy Committee had established the Meadows Project Steering Group.  The steering group would be taking into account financial service activities, the shifting market, the call for tenders, and would also consider the overall offer that was best for the University.  Further progress reports would be provided to Council in due course.
The Meadows project, which was off balance sheet, accorded with current accounting standards.  Service level agreements would be subject to negotiation, but the intention was that any agreement would be as long term as possible.

That there would be demand for student accommodation in Colchester as the present arrangements only allowed for the housing of first year students and any additional take up would go to final year and/or second year students.

The consultant architect for the project would present a revised plan of the overall development to Council in the autumn term, but as it currently stood planning permission had been given for the Office Village/ Parkside.


	 90/10
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 97/10
 98/10
 99/10
 100/10
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 103/10
 104/10

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/10/17)



	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Senate be approved.



	  105/10

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Finance and Strategy Committee  (12 April 2010) (C/10/18) 



	Noted


	That this report was marked as Confidential.


	 106/10

	Resolved
	that the £1m increase to the capital budget for the Wivenhoe House project and the increase in the budget for the University Square of £690k be approved.


	 107/10

	(b)  Audit and Risk Management Committee (4 March 2010) (C/10/19)



	Noted
	The contents of the report.

	 108/10

	(c)  Nominations Committee (8 February 2010) (C/10/20)



	Resolved


	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Nominations Committee be approved.


	 109/10

	HEALTH AND SAFETY ANNUAL REPORT (C/10/21)



	Reported
Noted
	The report covered the University’s health and safety activities and performance for the period from January –December 2009 and also incorporated the report from the University’s Health and Safety Committee.
In future, Council would receive an annual report in May and an interim report in November of each year.

That Essex had a higher incident rate per 1000 for employees and students
than our peer group institutions.  It was thought that this could be due to the fact that the University was better at reporting incidents than our peer group institutions.

Council commended the author for producing a thorough summary of the issues in relation to DSE assessments, stress and fire safety training.

	 110/10
 111/10
 112/10
 113/10

	REVISED HEALTH AND SAFETY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT SYSTEM (C/10/22)



	Reported
Noted
	There were a number of other documents which had not been included in the papers, but were available on the Occupational Health and Safety Advisory Service website for Council members.
That the policy was underpinned by a health and safety plan.

The policy had been arrived at through extensive consultation and was an evolutionary document, which would be subject to review.

Heads of Departments had a number of responsibilities in this area and it was necessary for Heads to be fully involved for health and safety to be properly embedded in the institution.

That Head of Department responsibilities in relation to health and safety was nothing new and had always been in the policy, but had been more clearly articulated in the revised document.
That where the risk was low, the Occupational Health and Safety Advisory Services would work with departments to complete a relatively simple template, but the Head of Department would retain responsibility.

There were a number of minor ambiguities in the document and the tone of language used in relation to students should be revisited.  

Council strongly supported the revised Health and Safety Management System and acknowledged that there might be resource implications.
Council supported the policy and agreed that it should be revised to take into account comments made in relation to ambiguity and tone of language, and that the policy should be reviewed by Council within the next two years, if possible. 

	 114/10
 115/10
 116/10
 117/10
 118/10
 119/10
 120/10
 121/10
 122/10


	Resolved
	that the following documents be approved:

i) Health, Safety and Wellbeing Policy, subject to minor amendments;
ii) revised Terms of Reference for Health and Safety Committee;
iii) revised Terms of Reference for Safety Advisory Group.

	 123/10

	APPRAISAL AND PERSONAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME (C/10/23)



	Reported
Noted
	The proposed scheme was a revision of the existing scheme and was revised to make more explicit the relationship with the annual review procedures and the development of staff training needs.  Heads of Department and Heads of Section 
and had been consulted and the scheme had been considered by Senate, who recommended its approval to Council.
That the scheme was of fundamental importance.  The grading of staff was not considered in the document, but the University had taken a great step forward and the changes amounted to a large cultural shift.  
That all appraisers and appraisees would be offered training through the Human Resources Section, to ensure consistency of application of the revised scheme across the University.

That in addition to the Appraised and Personal Development Scheme, academic staff also produced annual research plans that were reviewed for consistency by the Faculty Pro-Vice-Chancellor and these plans were graded.  The revised system should address weaknesses and must be appropriately robust in operation.

	 124/10
 125/10

 126/10

 127/10

	Resolved
	that the Appraisal and Personal Development Scheme be approved for immediate implementation.

	 128/10

	CHANGE TO BARCLAYS BANKING FACILITIES LETTER (C/10/24)



	Resolved
	(i) that Council approve the amended terms and conditions of the loan as set out in the Letter of Variation;

(ii) that Professional Colin Riordan and Mr Andrew Connolly be authorised to sign the Letter of Variation on behalf of the University.

	 129/10
 130/10

	COUNCIL EFFECTIVENESS REVIEW (C/10/25)



	Noted
	That the Students’ Union accounts were currently seen by the Director of Finance.  

It was agreed to accept all the recommendation in the report, subject to minor amendments to recommendations (i), (iii), (vi) and (vii).


	 131/10
 132/10

	Resolved 
	i) that Council approve the SU budget and monitor the income and expenditure of the SU on a regular basis, in accordance with Ordinance 29;

ii) that the Statement of Primary Responsibilities (paragraph 14, Ordinance 10:  Powers of the Council) be amended to read “to safeguard the autonomy, good name and values of the University of Essex”;

iii) that Nominations Committee should ensure that, where possible,  there is representation on Council from all geographical communities in which the University of Essex was based or had an interest;

iv) that Council should receive short biographical details of all  members of the governing body, to be published on the University website;

v) that the Director of Finance undertake a review of the name, status, terms of reference, membership and reporting mechanism of the Investment and Loans Sub-Committee and submit a report to the Finance and Strategy Committee following the review;

vi) that Nominations Committee review the appointment process for new external members of Council, ensuring that the new process is transparent and open to external competition;

vii) that existing external members of Council be appointed as mentors to new external members for a period of up to one year, and the Chair of Council should review the effectiveness of the induction and mentoring process for new external members at the end of their first year;

viii) that all papers presented to Council for discussion and approval should follow a standard format and include an executive summary, together with the relevant recommendation, the latter should also be made explicit in the body of the document;

ix) that there should be an annual Council Away Day in September, for Council members to consider strategic planning issues and exchange ideas;
x) that Head of Department talks be replaced by faculty-based talks, the appropriate format and presentation to be discussed at the first Council Away Day in September;

xi) that the Departmental Link Scheme be discontinued and the Chair of Council and Academic Registrar should invite external members of Council to take an interest in a particular faculty, campus or area of University activity (finance, property, human resources etc, as appropriate). 


	 133/10
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 135/10

 136/10

 137/10

 138/10

 139/10

 140/10

 141/10

 142/10

 143/10

	
	The Chair requested that biographical details of all Council members be forwarded to the Academic Registrar, who would provide a standard template for this purpose.  Submissions should not exceed 300 words, and should be accompanied, electronically or on paper, with a passport size photograph.

	 144/10

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR:  FINANCE (C/10/26)



	Noted

	The contents of the report.
That the University had achieved all that it had set out to do in respect of the finance indicators, which were either amber or green, and the Finance KPIs would be reviewed and recalibrated.
	145/10
146/10



	HEFCE WELLINGS BENEFIT STATEMENT



	Noted
	The contents of the statement.

	147/10

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	
	The next meeting would be held on Monday 19 July 2010 at the Colchester Campus.
	148/10


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary
May 2010
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